FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

Council Room, 412 Student Union
November 13, 2012

Bartels called the meeting to order with the following members present:  Atekwana, Baeza, Barnes, Clarke, Chung, DeSilva, Grafton, Harris, Holcomb, Holyoak, Kennison, Krehbiel, Lovern, Luttbeg, McBee, Materer, Miller, Stamper, VanOverbeke, Wu, Yetter and Young. 
Also present:  Bird, L., Campbell, C., Carroll, S., Duston, T., Fry, P., Lewis, D., Miller, B., Ormsbee, C., Rashdan, N., Sander, J., Sternberg, R., Tucker, S. and Weaver, J.
Absent: Cornell, Dare, Emerson, Fisher, Jones, Meek, Page, and Walker. 
HIGHLIGHTS
Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations …………...……………………………...

Reports of Standing Committees …………………………………………………………………..


Academic Standards and Policies ………………………………………………………….


Athletics ……………………………………………………………………………………


Budget ……………………………………………………………………………………...

Campus Facilities, Safety and Security ……………………………………………………


Faculty ……………………………………………………………………………………..

Long-Range Planning and Information Technology ………………………………………


Recommendation – 12-11-01-LRPIT


Research ……………………………………………………………………………………



Retirement and Fringe Benefits ……………………………………………………………

Rules and Procedures ………………………………………………………………………


Student Affairs and Learning Resources …………………………………………………..

Reports of Liaison Representatives ………………………………………………………………..

Women’s Faculty Council………………………………………………………………….


SAC ………………………………………………………………………………………..


Bartels called the meeting to order and asked for a roll call.. Bartels asked for approval of the October 9, 2012 minutes.  Reed Holyoak moved and Kemit Grafton second. Motion passed. 
Bartels moved to approve the November 13, 2012 agenda. The chair has one change to the agenda. Under item number 5, sub-item G; the Research committee recommendation has been withdrawn. Dan Fisher is absent today but Bartels believes the committee will look at a final draft and have a recommendation, acceptance, modification or receiving that particular GSSI Impact Study. Bartels did entertain any comments from the Graduate Dean, Sheryl Tucker. Tucker said that they are addressing some of the issues to make the final report more clear. 
Bartels moved on to the report of council recommendations from Provost Sternberg. Bartels mentioned that President Hargis will not be at the Council meeting since he is out of town. 
Report of Status of Council Recommendations:
Provost Sternberg gave the status of the following recommendations as well as a passing out a copy of a revised job description for the Assistant Provost for Online Learning position:

12-10-01-Faculty:
Revision of P&P 2-0110: Procedures to Govern Workload 




Assignments of Faculty Members.




Pending – A subcommittee of deans, led by Dean Danilowicz, is 




reviewing proposed modifications to the 1984 policy. Action by the 



Council of Deans is expected in December. Additionally, colleges are 



actively working on college-level workload policies to be in place by 



January 1, 2013.
12-10-01-ASP:
OSU Academic Reg. 4.2: Courses Offered Through Outreach and 



Correspondence.




Pending – On Nov. 8, the deans approved the removal of the 8 credit hour 


restriction on credit hours earned through extension from another 




accredited institution. Dr. Henneberry will seek additional clarification 



from the Registrar’s Office on limits for correspondence credit. Action is 



expected by the Council of Deans in December.
12-10-02-Faculty:
Proposed new Policy to Govern Overload Pay.



Pending – Discussion continues by the Council of Deans on the draft 



policy, but there is agreement by the deans that the 13 month 




compensation limitation will be effective January 1, 2013.

12-10-01-LRPT:
Copyright Usage Information Website:




Pending – Will be reviewed by the appropriate administrative areas.
12-09-01-ASP:
OSU P&P 2.xxx In-State/Out-of-State Status.




Accepted - The proposed recommendation has been reviewed and 




approved by all appropriate groups in Academic Affairs, including the 



Council of Deans. The Registrar’s Office will incorporate the modification 


in the next catalog update.
12-09-02-ASP:
OSU Academic Reg. 7.4: Minimum Hours for Graduation.



Accepted – The proposed recommendation has been reviewed and 




approved by all appropriate groups in Academic Affairs, including the 



Council of Deans. The Registrar’s Office will incorporate the modification 


in the next catalog update.
12-09-03-ASP:
OSU Academic Reg. 7.2: Residence Credit Requirement.



Accepted - The proposed recommendation has been reviewed and 




approved by all appropriate groups in Academic Affairs, including the 



Council of Deans. The Registrar’s Office will incorporate the modification 


in the next catalog update.
12-09-04-ASP:
OSU Academic Reg. 3.7: Waiving of Required Courses.




Accepted - The proposed recommendation has been reviewed and 




approved by all appropriate groups in Academic Affairs, including the 



Council of Deans. The Registrar’s Office will incorporate the modification 


in the next catalog update. 

12-09-05-ASP:
OSU Academic Reg. 3.6: Substitution of Required Courses.




Accepted – The proposed recommendation has been reviewed and 




approved by all appropriate groups in Academic Affairs, including the 



Council of Deans. The Registrar’s Office will incorporate the modification 


in the next catalog update. 




[image: image1.jpg]ASSISTANT PROVOST FOR ONLINE LEARNING

Division of Academic Affairs
Oklahoma State University

The Assistant Provost, a direct report to the Provost and Senior Vice President (Provost), will have the
responsibility strategically to lead the expansion of on-line education at Oklahoma State University and
commensurate authority for performing duties of the office as determined by the Provost. While appropriate duties
and proportionate authority may be delegated to others, the Assistant Provost may neither delegate nor relinquish
responsibility for results.

Oklahoma State University is committed to improving state and worldwide access to high quality education through
expansion of our online teaching and learning efforts. The Assistant Provost for Online Learning is a new position
that will lead these efforts in a strategic and collaborative way. Responsibilities include:

* Develop, collaboratively, a vision for online learning at OSU that reflects the land grant mission of the
University.

» Coordinate the development of policy and procedures to ensure integrity, quality, assessment, and
improvement of online learning at OSU.

»  Work with faculty and administrators in academic units strategically to plan, market, and deliver high-
quality online courses, certificates, programs, and related initiatives.

o Work with the Institute for Teaching and Learning Excellence and the Division of Information Technology to
offer professional development and technical support for online learning.

 Guide-efferts-ofCollaborate with and inform all units within the OSU System (including OSU Stillwater, OSU
Tulsa, OSU OKC, and OSU IT) and with external partners regarding issues related to online learning.
External partners include, but are not limited to, community colleges, career technology centers, state
agencies, and industry.

*» Represent OSU at state and national events and activities related to online learning.

* Advise the Provost and other campus leaders on all matters related to online learning.

» Collaborate with the Provost, Associate Provosts, and Assistant Provosts on matters related to educational
policy and procedures at OSU.

QUALIFICATIONS: Candidates should possess an earned doctorate with an outstanding record of achievement in
faculty development and/or program development and a minimum of three years of administrative experience in a
university setting. Preferred qualifications include proven knowledge of learning theories, instructional design, and
cutting-edge practices and technologies related to online learning; understanding of standards of best practices
related to online learning and faculty development; understanding of viable business models for the delivery of on-
line programs; collaborative leadership skills abilities, including the abilities to relate to people, manage funds,
generate resources, and delegate responsibilities and authority; and willingness and ability to take responsible risks
and to make decisions.

For full consideration, applications should be received by , 2012. Candidates must apply online at
https://jobs.okstate.edu. Search for listing number . For assistance contact OSU Human Resources, 106
Whitehurst, Stillwater, OK 74078 or call 405-744-7401.

A complete application should include a letter indicating the applicant’s interest, experience and qualifications for
the position; vitae; and the names, addresses, telephone numbers and email addresses of five professional
references who will not be contacted without prior notification.




Provost Sternberg asked for questions about any of the recommendations. Nick Materer asked about the workload policy. Materer is working with the A&S team on the workload policy for his department and the team was told to stop until some issues have been resolved. Materer asked if Provost Sternberg could shine some light on the conflicts in the policy. Sternberg stated that it was determined that the phraseology of the original proposal was not clear so this is currently being modified. Celeste Campbell asked about the In-state/Out-of-State status. Since it’s a P&P instead of an Academic Regulation it is now in the hands of the E-team for approval before it will be finalized. This is an additional step before being finalized. 
In regards to the Assistant Provost for Online Learning, Provost Sternberg reviewed the above job description and the following information:

Information on Outreach Issues
I. Given most courses with 503 section numbers (which include 503/513/523 sections and currently referred to as Internet Outreach ) are offered as part of regular degree programs at OSU, it would be most appropriate to have the content, scheduling, and evaluation of internet courses under the direction of the Department Heads and the Associate Deans for Instruction.   Thus, it is proposed that those courses and their tuition revenue be moved from the college outreach offices into the regular academic course load supervised by Department Heads and Associate Deans for Instruction.  This will help to position OSU for a future which includes both face to face and online instruction in degree programs, as well as blended courses and other forms of integrating electronic and face to face delivery yet to come.  It no longer makes sense to have the administration of academic coursework for degree programs separated by the form of delivery.  This change will rectify that situation. Other 500 sections will remain under the purview of Outreach Offices, for example, 500/510/520 – Traditional Off-Campus Outreach courses. Prior to implementation, a working group comprised of representatives from Outreach, Faculty Council, Instruction Council, the Registrar’s Office, the Bursar’s Office, Scholarships/Financial Aid, ITLE, and Academic Affairs will meet to devise a specific plan and its implementation.  A goal would be to have the new procedures in place by Fall 2013. 

II. It is further proposed that an Assistant Provost for Online Learning be created to strategically lead the expansion of online education at Oklahoma State University with commensurate authority for performing duties as determined by the Provost.  This position would develop a vision for online learning at OSU and coordinate the development of policy and procedures to ensure integrity, quality, assessment and improvement of online learning at OSU.  Stanford University, Texas Southern University, Ohio University, and The University of Missouri have recently established similar positions. 

Provost Sternberg asked the Council members to put an X through number I of the above information. Number I is being deferred until number II happens. This was discussed with several deans and it was agreed that there was not enough clarity in number I to proceed. Number II it is proposed to create an Assistant Provost for Online Learning. The reason to go ahead with this position is because online learning is becoming more and more prominent education. There is reference to some new development in online education in all issues of the Chronicle of Higher Education. This is true for the New York Times and Wall Street Journal as well. This is a very rapidly moving field and OSU does not have someone who is thinking about the broad picture of this. ITLE executes OSU’s online learning, so if they are asked by a college to do something they will do it. But they are not in a position to think strategically about policies. In talking to deans, Provost Sternberg stated that different schools are taking different paths to online learning but it’s like a set of tactics in each college without any over-reaching strategy. In other universities, in fact all the other Big 12 universities are moving ahead in online learning to create either some kind of position or some kind of office to deal with this issue. OSU felt in order to stay up with and hopefully ahead of where things are moving, it would be useful to have this position. This would not be a position that tells people what to do but would work with the colleges and faculty in order to coordinate OSU strategically in this field. In talking with the Provost at West Virginia University, Provost Sternberg believes that the different universities are using different names for the positions they are creating. But he believes the name that they (WVU) will be using is for Innovative Learning. Provost Sternberg thinks this might be a better name because it’s really hard to know in five years what people will be doing with online learning. Calling it Innovative Learning may be a way to broaden the medium of this position. Provost Sternberg has not mentioned a title change to the deans or provost council. Sternberg asked for any thoughts regarding this position. Bob Miller feels that creative learning is a much better designation for this. He feels it better outlines the duties that this person will fulfill. Miller asked what the line of reporting would be for this person. Sternberg stated that it was discussed (with President Hargis, Joe Weaver, Gary Clark and Provost Sternberg) and decided that the two lines of reporting that they discussed was reporting directly to the Provost or report to Chris Ormsbee in ITLE. They thought it would be best if the person reported directly to the Provost because if it was at ITLE it would be a fairly low level position below assistant provost. They feel this is a fairly serious and high level position that would need a high level of credibility in order for the person to be able to proceed effectively. So the plan is for this person to report directly to the Provost. Laura Barnes asked what kinds of innovative learning other than online and distance learning might be considered under this new position? Sternberg stated he is not sure since this is a rapidly moving field. It’s hard to know what the future holds. It’s hard to believe that just a few years ago online learning was just a very small niche by a few for profit universities. The reason Sternberg likes the Innovative term is because he’s not sure how this will evolve in the future. Barnes was wondering if innovative would include modalities not different models of learning in the classroom, something that goes beyond brick and mortar. Sternberg stated that they are looking for someone who would be working on how to teach more creatively. This is within the purview of ITLE. Sternberg would rather use innovative instead of creative because when he heard creative he thought it of how to teach so that kids learn creatively. This is not what this position is about. This position is about innovative modality. Barnes asked if adding this to the title would make if clearer. It really doesn’t sound right when it’s all added together. Ed Harris asked what the relationship of this person would be in outreach. Sternberg believes they would work closely with outreach. Realistically when the office of International and Outreach Education was created, outreach was a bit of an island involving correspondence and a few other things including some pieces of extension. But now Dr. Henneberrys operation is not equipped to deal with strategic challenges in online learning. Dr. Henneberry’s main function is international. The future of correspondence education is being discussed because it’s a diminishing function and it will reach the point where financially it may not be viable any more. This new person would work with the folks in Wes Watkins but not everything they do would be overlapping. Harris stated that right now Henneberry’s office is working with a lot of international but it overlaps with outreach. Harris asked if the responsibilities of outreach oversight would be subsumed in this position. Sternberg feels that as of now that is not part of the plan but if correspondence education at some point goes, this would be open for consideration. There is no plan to chop off outreach at this time. Udaya DeSilva asked as the first section was the portion that was agreed upon in the Faculty Council officers meeting with the President and Provost, why that was not going to be discussed at today’s meeting. Provost Sternberg stated that number I was a plan to put some of outreach education into the deans offices but after reviewing the provision, it was decided that it was not well enough thought through to be executable. They did not want to execute a plan that was not fully formed and then have more problems afterward. Because of all the ramifications of making changes they decided it would be better to address this issue after the Assistant Provost arrived and had time to think through what all the ramifications would be. This is why number I is to be x’d out at this time. It may or may not be addressed at a future date. Rodney Holcomb asked if the plan to hire a new assistant provost moves forward, is there any idea what the staff requirements might be with this new position. Sternberg stated that there were no plans to hire additional staff. He can’t say they never would but at this time there is no plan to. This new assistant provost would work with staff that exists in the Provosts office and mostly in the colleges. This is a position that would report to the Provost and work with the different colleges to coordinate and enhance learning through internet education. Kemit Grafton asked if this new position would enhance the quality of online courses throughout the entire OSU system (including branch campuses). Sternberg stated that this person would be available to work with other campuses as the Presidents of those campuses wanted. Coordination between the campuses is very important but the person would be housed in Stillwater. Clint Krehbiel made a motion that Faculty Council approve the creation of/advertisement for an Assistant Provost for Innovative Learning. Bartels asked if there was a second. Grafton second the motion. Bartels stated that there was still discussion on this particular item. The faculty handbook talks about administrative positions formed and faculty consultation be obtained that is what is happening today. The motion is not out of order and the Faculty Council will consider it for action today. Bartels asked is this would be a national search, not an in-house search. Sternberg stated that yes it will be a national search. Sternberg believes the talent is in-house but he was told for a position at this level it needs to be a national search. Bartels stated that there is no foreseen problem with the Regents for another administrative position at this point. Sternberg stated no, any administrative group that he has talked with has been strongly in support of this. The Provost Council, Deans Council and President all support this. The President usually talks with the Regents when he thinks it’s necessary. If OSU were in a position where no new faculty position available but as Joe and Provost Sternberg have stated previously OSU hopes to add up to 50 new faculty positions in this coming year. Administration feels that this is an important function and will not interfere with the creation of new faculty positions. Harris stated that one office this person will be working closely with is ITLE. He feels that traffic and work load for ITLE will increase. Harris asked if discussion have been made regarding resources to help ITLE in case this is larger than expected. Sternberg stated that if Chris Ormsbee needed an additional position, she could request it. Anyone who needs extra personnel can speak with the provost and they decide collaboratively if a new person is called for at the current time. However, Dr. Ormsbee is aware of the situation and has not requested any additional personnel. Materer stated that once the approach to online learning is clearer, will there be a re-organization at this level or is this something that is being considered at this time. Sternberg stated that if ITLE thought it would be useful to re-organize that would go through the usual process. ITLE is not in a position that they could single handedly create a re-organization. But anyone can suggest a re-organization at any time. This does have to go through a process. Sternberg feels it is quite possible that this position could lead to more collaboration between colleges. Bartels stated that as a point of information, he attended the Regents for Higher Education meeting for the Faculty Advisory group last Saturday. The Regents for Higher Education are looking into the type of innovative online learning initiative very seriously within the very near future. Bartels looks at this position as being very cognoscente in working with the task force as well as representing OSU along with the rest of the administration in their efforts to incorporate this type of idea across higher education in Oklahoma. Bartels believes this will happen fairly soon, at least the Chancellor seems to think so. Bartels asked for additional comments. Seeing none asked for a vote on the motion. Motion passed.

DeSilva asked Provost Sternberg to elaborate on the 50 new faculty positions he referred to early in his report. Sternberg stated that they did not know what the budgetary situation will be but they would like to hire up to 50 more faculty members. With continued enrollment increases, last year 40 new faculty positions were created to meet these challenges. The administration is still not where they would like to be so their hope is to hire up to 50 positions. Joe Weaver stated that enrollment is growing and that our peer groups have a 19 to 1 student/faculty ratio and OSU wants to be right there with them. In order to maintain this ratio OSU needs to add about 50 faculty this next cycle and potentially 50 the next cycle. Barbara Miller asked if these new position would include unfreezing position that have been frozen and people who have left. Weaver stated no and that the Provost has asked the deans which positions they need to fill. Weaver stated that a new faculty member is a new faculty member. Provost Sternberg stated that the administration has asked the deans to give them a list of needs up to 2.5% of their budgets which may include faculty positions as well as other kinds of needs. There is a committee that reviews these needs and money is allocated. Weaver stated that it could include a position that has been previously frozen. 
Bartels stated that Teri Stamper is attending the meeting via Skype. Bartels stated that having this type of capability is very important with our branch campus council members. 

Bartels asked if there were any other reports from the administration or Vice Presidents. Dr. Lee Bird mentioned that thanks to Faculty Council there was a good meeting discussing the Safe Walk issue. Graduate students have expressed concerns about safety. Bird stated that other programs have been observed and examined. A survey to students will be going out shortly to find out the best needs. The committee is focusing on the need for an additional shuttle to run a bit later around campus to pick up graduate students and get them to the commuter lots or residence halls. This would be one shuttle, not all and focus on campus. Bartels stated that the committee meeting was productive and those who attended hope this will move forward as soon as possible.
Provost Sternberg mentioned that he and Dr. Bird spoke with the undergraduate student senate about the possibility of an ethical leadership track. Sheryl Tucker, Graduate College Dean, talked to the graduate student senate about this possibility. The idea would be certain courses (already existing courses) that would be designated as on this ethical leadership track. It would not involve extra courses. This track would talk about the infusion of ethical principles and practices into different disciplinary areas. It would be coordinated with student affairs so that if the ethical leadership track were to come to be, then it would be a total experience not just an academic experience. This idea has not been formally introduced to faculty because Provost Sternberg does not want to present it formally unless the funding is available. Sternberg stated that there is no sense having faculty committees review this and then find there is no money to fund it. Sternberg is looking into donors who would be interested in this idea. If there are enough donors who are willing to contribute Provost Sternberg will formally bring it to the Faculty Council to discuss it further. Sternberg is mentioning this for the council’s information but not for any further action since there is no funding at this time. 
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:

ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES – Ed Harris – No Report
ATHLECTICS – Robert Cornell – No Report
BUDGET – Rodney Holcomb – No Report
CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY AND SECURITY – Robert Emerson – No Report
FACULTY – Matt Lovern – Update

Lovern stated that the Faculty committee at their last meeting had the opportunity to start consideration of the Evaluation of Teaching Task Force report. This is an issue they are working on. Long Range Planning is the primary committee reviewing this report but the Faculty committee is coordinating with them and the Academic Standards committee on this issue. The response to this task force report will be coming from all three committees. 
The Faculty committee is revisiting the issue of Appendix E of the Faculty Handbook. This is regarding how to handle grievances. This was a topic started by the Faculty committee last year. The committee was moving towards a recommendation and hope in early spring to be in a position to bring a recommendation forward to the council. Anyone who has input about grievances or Appendix E can view the most recent version of suggested changes in the minutes of the June Faculty Council meeting. Lovern welcomes any and all comments and thoughts on this issue as the committee moves forward.

The committee is awaiting the final report from the RPT Task Force. This report will be coming to the committee for review and recommendations. Bartels mentioned that there have been 2 sessions on the RPT Task Force report and updates. The General Faculty Meeting is next Monday at 3 p.m. in the Student Union theater. The meeting will include the state of the university from President Hargis, introduction of each faculty council committee chair as well as the final report from the RPT Task Force. This will be opened to a faculty forum to discuss the issues and changes that have occurred. The report will then be referred to the Faculty committee for acceptance, rejection, modification or reception. Bartels hopes and invites all faculty to attend. The meeting will be streamed to the branch campuses. We are hoping to have the ability to take questions from the branch campuses but is still being worked on. Tricia White stated that Elaine Johns from ITLE contacted her and said the best way to get questions is to have a cell phone call in number or an email contact. There will not be a live question from the branch campus but they could ask questions via email or phone call. Faculty Council secretary DeSilva will be attending the meeting on Monday and will have access to email for questions. Dr. Holyoak asked if there could be a link with the email address for the branch campuses to ask questions. Tricia White stated that the branch campuses are set up in specific rooms and not at their individual desks. She would check with ITLE to see if there would be a way to ask questions from their desks. DeSilva stated that streaming out is not the problem, the problem is the questions coming back. White and DeSilva will work on this prior to the meeting. Bob Miller stated that is might be wise to get an email address that is just faculty council – facultycouncil@okstate.edu. The executive committee members know how to get in touch with Tricia but not all faculty do. DeSilva stated that there is an expert in the room today who could probably answer this question. Teresa Duston stated that this would be very easy to do and she will work with White and DeSilva to set up a faculty council email address. 
LONG-RANGE PLANNING and INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Nick Materer – 



Update

Materer stated that the committee is working on copyright issues and the evaluation of teaching. Hopefully the committee will have a report by the December meeting. 

Materer introduced the following copyright recommendation for consideration:

Amended by          Passed        Failed

Recommendation No.   12-11-01-LRPIT


1.________________   ______    _________

Moved by:  Long Range Planning and   


2.________________   ______    _________

                    Information Technology


Seconded by: 


3.________________   ______   _________

        Passed         Tabled         Failed 


4.________________   ______   _________ 

Title:       Copyright Usage Notice 


The Faculty Council Recommends to President Hargis that: A copyright usage warning be added to the email currently sent to students once a year, to the Provost’s syllabus attachment, and to content management sites (CMS) such as D2L.

1. OSU Information Technology sends an email to all students about copyright and illegal downloading once a year.  This email should be modified to include a paragraph on copyright and course materials and be sent to all faculty and staff at least once a year.

Suggested addition:  “In addition to the illegal downloading of music and movies, copyright law also applies to course material.  Course materials may not be copied, redistributed, published, given, leased, sold to others, or used for any purpose other than your own individual study without the written permission of all copyright holders.”


2. That a paragraph be added to the Provost’s syllabus attachment and be visible to students after logging into the CMS system.

Suggested syllabus attachment:  “Course materials may not be copied, redistributed, published, given, leased, sold to others, or used for any purpose other than your own individual study without the written permission of the faculty member in charge of the course and other copyright holders.  This paragraph grants you a limited license giving you access to materials for this course, including PowerPoint slides, audio/video recordings, written, or other materials, for your personal educational use only.  Lectures should not be recorded without permission from the faculty member and must not be further disseminated or shared.”

Suggested CMS notice:  “Course materials may not be copied, redistributed, published, given, leased, sold to others, or used for any purpose other than your own individual study without the written permission of the faculty member in charge of the course and other copyright holders.  This paragraph grants you a limited license, giving you access to course materials posted on this site for your personal educational use only.”


3. That a paragraph be added and be visible to instructors before posting content on the CMS.   “When posting information on this site, you must ensure that the materials are relevant and complementary to the course material specifically sold to students and will not replace the required textbook, coursepack or e-reserves, or digital library resource.  You must also ensure that any converted analog materials (either audio or video) are not available in a digital format and that the conversion to a digital format is authorized and in compliance with copyright law.”

Rationale:

OSU is an accredited nonprofit educational institution and must ensure that all copyrighted protected instructional materials are legally purchased or licensed.  Copyright compliance information must be provided to the faculty, staff and students. 

Bartels asked for comments or questions. Materer stated that this recommendation has been seen by legal counsel. Bartels asked for a vote, motion passed.
RESEARCH – Dan Fisher – No Report
RETIREMENT and FRINGE BENEFITS – Stephen Clarke – Update

Clarke stated that one of the main things that came up in the committee meetings was related to the Phased Retirement options and how many people have taken this over the last two years. Clarke believes that only 3 faculty have taken Phased retirement. One of the concerns is what are the limiting factors or are there other things that can be changed about this option that might make it more attractive to faculty members to consider. The committee is actively working on developing another strategy to help market the Phased Retirement plan. 
Clarke stated that Anne Matoy joined the last meeting to discuss the daycare issue. Matoy stated that a third RFP has been released recently. The committee will find out the results of this RFP soon. 

The committee discussed some of the strategies that were used to help decrease health insurance premiums on campus. Clarke commended the Healthcare Task Force for all their hard work. Some of the big things that people may not be aware of that contributed to the decrease in premiums are related to the wellness programs on campus and how many people are taking advantage of those programs, the increased utilization of generics when they are appropriate and in particular how aggressively the healthcare plan is actually managed on campus. All these things along with a few other issues helped contribute to a potential decrease in premiums. 

The committee is looking at submitting a recommendation for a policy related to having a background check for all faculty. Clarke stated that it would be easiest to start with faculty who join now. Clarke feels that potentially it would be important to consider what type of background check policy that would be put in place for all faculty on campus. Bartels asked on the background check is the committee looking at an interval policy, one that is done periodically or just entrance at this point? Clarke stated that other universities that the committee has found so far is that they do a background check only during the hiring process. Not everyone who submits and application is going to go through a background check but once the pool is limited to 3 individuals for a given position, these candidates would be notified that they will be susceptible to a background check. How deep this goes will largely depend on the position the individual is applying for. Bartels is wondering if the council would like to have a special report at a future meeting outlining the types of background checks that would be run on faculty. Bartels thought this could be provided by Human Resources. Clarke will visit with Jamie Payne about this. 
Lastly, Clarke stated that the committee is working with the emeriti faculty to address some of their concerns and hopefully some of these issues will be resolved in the next month or so. 

Joe Weaver stated that OSU does have Blue Cross/Blue Shield under contract now. So the 3% healthcare premium reduction is a done deal. Dr. Bird commented that under the old Seretean Center model, there were 300 to 400 faculty and staff working out on a fairly regular basis. There currently are 2,400 faculty and staff working out now that they can also go to the Colvin Center as a facility. Bird feels that faculty and staff are taking advantage of the opportunities available. Bartels stated that as this moves forward, the emeriti are very interested in being able to take advantage of these workout opportunities.
RULES and PROCEDURES – Kemit Grafton – No Report
STUDENT AFFAIRS and LEARNING RESOURCES – Bob Miller – Update
Miller stated that the committee is continuing discussions on the Test Optional report. They will finish this up at the November meeting. The committee will be meeting with Christine Crenshaw and Kerry Aldridge who are the director and associate director of undergraduate admissions. The committee will have a report for the December meeting. 
Report of Liaison Representatives:
Women’s Faculty Council – Barbara Miller
Miller mentioned that the applications for the Women’s Research awards are up on the Women’s Faculty Council website – womensfacultycouncil.okstate.edu. Click on research awards.

Miller updated the council on the mentoring program. The name of the institution is now Women’s Leadership Academy. This is co-sponsored by ITLE and the Women’s Faculty Council. The first phase will take place in the spring. The website is set up where people can apply. They are trying to keep the initial projects small so they can work out all the kinks. This will be a 3 week, 10 hours per week mentoring program for the spring. One of the parameters is that the mentor would not get someone who is directly responsible to them as a mentee. They are going to try to mix up colleges. You can contact Christine Ormsbee to get onto the website for those interested in participating. This is a closed website and you will have to have Christine’s help gaining access. 
Staff Advisory Council – Teresa Duston
Duston commented on the following items from the October 10th SAC meeting:
Guest Speaker – Jamie Payne from Human Resources:
Health assessments – 

· OSU loss claims rations show a decrease, giving OSU a 3 percent decrease in overall premiums. 

· Affordable Care Act – not only women’s preventative care, but routine vaccinations, children’s immunizations, screening tests, a (cholesterol, blood pressure, and others), preventive treatments.

Ethics Point – on the web – for the reporting of misconduct or harassment. 

· What degree of violation should be reported – if in doubt, report it. 

· Clery Act – all universities that participate in federal financial aid to keep and disclose information about crime on campuses

· Anyone in the community can use the site to report child abuse or other concerns. 

· Located at the bottom of the page at hr.okstate.edu “OSU Confidential Reporting System”

Lorinda Schrammel – Training and Development Manager for Human Resources

1. Training from HR is now free, but there is a $10 no-show fee. 

2. Two levels of supervisor training starting in January.

3. Training formats:

a. Online programs – computer, business, leadership and safety compliance. 

b. Live computer training

4. Spring training available will include selected Adobe applications

5. Specialized training for departments – call Lorinda Schrammel - 405-744-2908
6. If a key staff person needs to go to training but has a tight schedule, HR can provide a student  assistant to handle the office while the employee attends training.

Report from OSU-Tulsa – representative was unable to attend

Report from OSU-OKC – for president Jerry Carroll, inducted into the Oklahoma Education Hall of Fame. 
Report from OSU Institute of Technology – Held a military appreciation day on August 14. On August 28th, they held annual faculty and staff breakfast. 

Dr. Bill Path’s videos – A New Path - on OState TV of his first 100 days won an award in the Oklahoma College Public Relations Video feature category (http://osuit.edu/path)
Staff Advisory Council Standing Committee Reports – 

· Task force for possible re-organizing the structure of SAC representation on the Stillwater campus.

· Policies, Benefits, and Budget:

· Reviewing having the medical premium paid for retirees up until social security kicks in.

· Update on Tobacco Free Campus – used data from tickets issued. Number of warnings and citations are decreasing. Most are to visitors and students. Clearing the citations require going to City Hall. 

· Attendance and leave for staff – rest periods and leaving campus (to smoke). Does not appear to be a major problem, and left to discretion of supervisor. (Stems from the rule that staff cannot leave campus during rest breaks.)

· Pooling of leave – additional ongoing discussion included Stephen Clarke. Still investigating. Looking at going with having leave donations made rather than on pooling. Questions on privacy.
· Raffle of homecoming tickets – About $1200 collected (though at the meeting the amount was $596).

Vice Chairperson Report – 63 nominations for the Distinguished Staff Award.

The Harvest of Food campaign is ongoing and faculty can still contribute. 

Joe Weaver stated that staff would like to go to training sessions that are available but cannot get away from their office/desk because they are the only one in the office. There is a Student to go Help Training option available to staff members. Weaver encouraged everyone to utilize this program so staff can attend training sessions. Any help to encourage staff participation and department head allowing staff to attend training would be greatly appreciated.
Old Business – None
New Business – 
Bartels did want to mention that the January Faculty Council Executive Committee meeting will be held on January 8th and the Faculty Council meeting will be held on January 15th. These dates are one week later than usual. Please mark your calendars. 

Bartels has asked that the Faculty Council officers and he would take any volunteers from the council make an appointment with Celeste Campbell, the Registrar, in the near future to talk about the length of the school year to start the discussion and to move forward with pros and cons in a timely manner. 
Bartels reminded the council members of the Fall General Faculty meeting on Monday, November 19th at 3:00 p.m. in the Student Union Theater. He also reminded everyone of the convocation on November 23rd, it begins at 3:30 in Click Hall at the Alumni center. This is for faculty and staff awards.

Provost Sternberg stated that there will be a reception after the December 11th Faculty Council meeting. The place is still to be determined but an invitation will be sent to all council members. 

Dr. Bird wanted to let the council members know that there will be a chili cook-off on Friday and the proceeds will go to Wayne Prater, who was a staff member in the union was hurt in an accident and is a paraplegic. His house was destroyed to do mold and a new house is being built for him. The fund is about $50,000 short. There are volunteers already to build the new house but product is needed. There are a lot of events on campus for him and his family. This is the student affairs chili cook-off but this year instead of the proceeds going to United Way they will be going to Wayne’s family. The cook-off starts at 11:30 and goes until 1:00 in the Student Union Ballroom. $5 gets you all the chili and fixes you can eat. 
Bartels asked if there was any other business to be presented. Seeing none, the meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, December 11, 2012 in 412 Student Union, Council Room.
Respectfully submitted,

Udaya DeSilva, Secretary
